



# Right to Work Would Harm All Americans

By Ryan Erickson and Karla Walter | May 18, 2017

Given how regularly President Donald Trump's election is attributed—wrongly or rightly—to his ability to speak to Americans who feel alienated by the modern, global economy, it would be wise for Republicans in Congress to pause in their push to hobble worker power. Nonetheless, days after President Trump's inauguration, Republicans introduced a so-called right-to-work bill that would weaken the bargaining power and lower the wages of working people.<sup>1</sup>

The bill has been introduced in several previous sessions of Congress, where it languished without passage. This time, however, is different: Now, in addition to controlling the House and the Senate, Republicans hold the White House. Even though President Trump sometimes plays coy with his feelings about worker organizations, Trump and his administration support right-to-work laws.<sup>2</sup> As a result, the law has a real shot at passing—an action that would harm all working Americans, regardless of whether they are union members.

The right-to-work bill's champions struck predictable tones: House bill sponsors Rep. Steve King (R-IA) and Rep. Joe Wilson (R-SC) framed their National Right-to-Work Act as a way to restore workers' rights and claimed that the “expanded freedoms” offered by a right-to-work law would drive “job creation and economic growth.”<sup>3</sup> Responding to the introduction of companion legislation in the Senate by Sen. Rand Paul (R-KY), National Right to Work Committee President Mark Mix issued a statement saying that “the case for Right to Work has always rested on the principles of employee freedom, but passage of a National Right to Work law will also pay economic dividends.”<sup>4</sup>

But make no mistake: Right-to-work laws are about increasing the power of corporations while restricting the power of workers to join together in unions, rather than worker freedom or job creation.

Indeed, research shows that when governments support workers' right to freely organize and advocate for themselves, the playing field between workers and corporations evens.<sup>5</sup> Workers share in the profits they help create by bargaining for better wages and benefits.

Workers and companies collaborate more, investing in training and other mutually beneficial improvements. And workers are better represented in the government and can advocate for policies that benefit everyday Americans.

By reducing workers' voice, right-to-work laws drive down the wages and reduce the economic well-being of all workers—union and nonunion alike. At the same time, right-to-work laws make it easier for more of the economy's gains to flow straight to the country's wealthiest people. A national right-to-work law would keep even more power in the hands of companies that, despite record corporate profits in recent years, have not shared their gains with workers.<sup>6</sup> And by weakening workers' power to join together in unions, Republicans will be able to limit the voices of ordinary Americans in our democracy, since these organizations help ensure that more people vote and advocate for policies that are essential to working Americans.<sup>7</sup>

Far from bolstering worker freedom, the campaign for a national right-to-work law stems directly from a long-term campaign by special interests to erode the impact of worker voices and blunt their ability to bargain for a better deal.

This issue brief explains how right-to-work laws diminish workers' power in the economy and democracy. Forthcoming reports will highlight other likely attacks on unions, such as so-called secret ballot and paycheck protection legislation.

---

## Right to work solves a nonexistent problem

The name “right to work” is a lie. The federal government already protects workers' freedom not to join a union. Workers can decide to opt out of membership at a unionized workplace and pay a reduced fee that covers the costs the union pays to negotiate for wages and benefits and represent an employee if they have a problem at work.<sup>8</sup> Opponents of unions frequently claim that workers who decline to join a union are still legally required to support that union's political activities. In reality, however, these fees exclude the costs of political activities.

What the federal right-to-work law would really do is give some workers a free ride. Anti-union workers could opt out of paying any fees to a union, even though unions would still be legally required to represent them. As a result, nonmember employees would receive higher wages and benefits negotiated by a union without paying the cost of negotiating for these improvements, and those who encounter problems at work would receive free representation by the union. And, by allowing some workers a free ride, the law would inhibit workers who want to come together in unions from getting enough power to negotiate on even footing with employers for better wages, benefits, and work conditions.

From the U.S. Chamber of Commerce to the AARP, organizations require their members to pay dues to receive benefits. Without dues collection, these organizations would be unable to provide the services that members expect.

Indeed, when a local chamber leader in Kentucky was asked if his chapter would agree to provide all services to any interested business, even if that business does not pay dues, he explained that they could not do that because dues are the primary source of chamber funding and it would be unfair to other dues-paying members.<sup>9</sup> This is common sense—for unions as well as groups such as the Chamber.

---

## Economic harm of right-to-work laws

A majority of states—28 after the adoption of a right-to-work law in Missouri earlier this year—currently have right-to-work laws on the books.<sup>10</sup> The negative economic effects of these state right-to-work laws presage a grim future for workers.

According to a study by the Economic Policy Institute, or EPI, wages for a typical full-time worker in right-to-work states are 3.1 percent lower—or \$1,558 annually—than those in non-right-to-work states, even after controlling for a host of other socioeconomic and demographic factors.<sup>11</sup> This is true for both union and nonunion workers alike—workers in non-right-to-work states earn more than those in right-to-work states.

Moreover, research shows that right-to-work laws have no impact on job growth, contradicting another claim frequently advanced by right-to-work proponents. An EPI review of the effects of Oklahoma’s right-to-work law found that it had no significant effect on employment.<sup>12</sup> In fact, the EPI study found that relocations to the state by manufacturing firms declined after the right-to-work law passed.<sup>13</sup> The EPI also compared two states that debated right-to-work laws in 2011: New Hampshire and Indiana. Indiana passed its right-to-work bill a year later, while New Hampshire’s did not muster enough support to override a gubernatorial veto. While New Hampshire’s economy was stronger to begin with, enactment of the Indiana right-to-work bill did nothing to close the performance gap, again belying right-to-work supporters’ claims.<sup>14</sup>

Considering that evidence indicates that right-to-work bills do not raise wages or create jobs, the policy case for national right-to-work legislation is nonexistent. A national right-to-work bill would simply take a bad wage trend countrywide. But there is another force at play, which helps explain why a national right-to-work bill can count on repeated introductions in Congress: Right to work is a critical tool for special interests in asserting corporate power over worker power and diminishing the impact of worker power in the democratic process.

---

## Silencing worker voice and power

By weakening workers' ability to join together in unions, a national right-to-work law could reduce voter turnout and weaken worker organizations' ability to advance government policies that support all working people, not just their members. Unionized workers are more likely to vote, be politically active, and contribute to charity.<sup>15</sup> Indeed, in communities where union membership is strong, all workers—particularly nonwealthy and nonwhite voters—are more likely to vote.<sup>16</sup>

Moreover, unions are one of the few organized groups that have the capacity to successfully advocate for the economic interests of working people. Unions have been key supporters of landmark legislation, including the Social Security Act, the Voting Rights Act, and the Affordable Care Act. Indeed, countries that want to build their democracy often work to strengthen the country's labor movement.<sup>17</sup> For example, in the aftermath of apartheid, South Africa enshrined workers' rights to form unions in its constitution and reformed national labor laws to better guarantee those rights.

Yet, in the United States, corporate interest groups have engaged in a coordinated, strategic, decadeslong effort to weaken the power of workers. Since the passage of the Labor Management Relations Act of 1947, also called the Taft-Hartley Act, state right-to-work laws have gradually spread throughout the country, state by state, as a result of anti-worker activism.<sup>18</sup>

These laws have been promoted and advanced by the same anti-worker groups pushing other policies that diminish worker power. The Chamber considers right to work a top priority, and state affiliate chambers of commerce have been instrumental in organizing the push for right-to-work laws locally.<sup>19</sup> The Chamber's extensive history of anti-worker activism goes back generations and includes opposition to minimum wage increases, paid leave, workplace safety, and much more.<sup>20</sup> The American Legislative Exchange Council, or ALEC, has promoted model right-to-work legislation for passage in states.<sup>21</sup> ALEC is frequently linked to other anti-worker campaigns and the push to pass anti-worker legislation in states.<sup>22</sup>

The National Right to Work Committee, which advocates for the passage of right-to-work legislation, received \$1,000,000 from Freedom Partners, a group affiliated with the Koch brothers, in 2012 alone.<sup>23</sup> The Koch brothers are famous anti-labor activists, investing by some counts hundreds of millions of dollars into campaigns to weaken workers' ability to organize into unions.<sup>24</sup> For corporate interest groups, the assault on unions promises two main benefits: First, the decline in unions means that corporations can cut workers' wages and benefits instead of sharing the benefits of increased profits; and second, lower union membership means that workers will weaken as a political force backing other progressive economic policies.

The campaign to make unions weaker is nothing short of an attack on America's middle class. Indeed, research from Princeton University political scientist Martin Gilens shows that while groups such as the Chamber and various industry lobby groups take positions in conflict with middle-class interests, unions are among the very few groups that represent the middle class.<sup>25</sup>

Moreover, when unions do better, the middle class does better: A 2016 report by the Center for American Progress found that the decadeslong decline in unionization rates accounts for 35 percent of the falling share of middle-class workers.<sup>26</sup> And the decline in union rates has contributed to flagging wages for union and nonunion workers alike. For example, the EPI found that if unionization rates were the same in 2013 as they were in 1979, weekly wages for nonunion men would be an estimated 5 percent higher—or about \$2,700 more per year for a full-time worker.<sup>27</sup> Moreover, unions are linked strongly to intergenerational economic mobility. According to another report by CAP, union membership is associated with higher future wages for one's children.<sup>28</sup> Even lower-income children who grow up in communities with high union density have higher income mobility as compared with low-income kids in areas with low union membership rates. The key to restoring a growing middle class is to support unions and to foster their growth.

---

## Conclusion

A national right-to-work bill is a natural extension of the state-led effort to reduce workers' wages and muzzle workers in the political process. Rather than nationalizing this trend, Congress should support the growth of worker organizations and empower workers to bargain collectively. Empowering workers to have their interests more adequately represented in workplaces and in the political process will provide these workers with a solution to economic alienation. Congressional Republicans' push for a national right-to-work law demonstrates that they plan to stymie workers who seek to defend their interests. This effort only underscores the power of corporate influences, to which Republicans have long been beholden.

*Ryan Erickson is Associate Director of Economic Campaigns at the Center for American Progress Action Fund. Karla Walter is Director of the American Worker Project at CAP Action.*

---

## Endnotes

- 1 *National Right-to-Work Act*, H.R. 785, 115th Cong., 1st sess. (February 1, 2017), available at <https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/785/>.
- 2 Ashley Byrd, "Trump backs off on break with party, 'Can live with unions at certain locations' (Interview)," South Carolina Radio Network, February 17, 2016, available at <http://www.southcarolinaradionetwork.com/2016/02/17/trump-backs-off-on-break-with-party-can-live-with-unions-at-certain-locations-interview/>; The White House, "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Sean Spicer, 2/3/2017, #8," Press release, February 3, 2017, available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/02/03/press-briefing-press-secretary-sean-spicer-232017-8>.
- 3 Rep. Steve King, "King Re-Introduces National Right To Work Act," Press release, February 1, 2017, available at <https://steveking.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/king-re-introduces-national-right-to-work-act>.
- 4 National Right to Work Committee, "Today U.S. Senator Rand Paul Introduced the National Right to Work Act," Press release, March 9, 2017, available at <https://nrtwc.org/today-u-s-senator-rand-paul-introduced-the-national-right-to-work-act/>.
- 5 David Madland and Alex Rowell, "Unions Help the Middle Class, No Matter the Measure" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2016), available at <https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/reports/2016/06/09/139074/unions-help-the-middle-class-no-matter-the-measure/>.
- 6 Floyd Norris, "Corporate Profits Grow and Wages Slide," *The New York Times*, April 4, 2014, available at [https://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/05/business/economy/corporate-profits-grow-ever-larger-as-slice-of-economy-as-wages-slide.html?\\_r=0](https://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/05/business/economy/corporate-profits-grow-ever-larger-as-slice-of-economy-as-wages-slide.html?_r=0).
- 7 David Madland and Nick Bunker, "Unions Make Democracy Work for the Middle Class" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2012), available at <https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/reports/2012/01/25/10913/unions-make-democracy-work-for-the-middle-class/>.
- 8 *National Labor Relations Act*, Public Law 74-198, 74th Cong. (July 6, 1935), available at <https://www.nlrb.gov/resources/national-labor-relations-act>; National Labor Relations Board, "1947 Taft-Hartley Substantive Provisions," available at <https://www.nlrb.gov/who-we-are/our-history/1947-taft-hartley-substantive-provisions> (last accessed May 2017); Karla Walter and Jackie Odum, "Right to Work Takes Us in the Wrong Direction" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2015) available at <https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/news/2015/05/14/113164/right-to-work-takes-us-in-the-wrong-direction/>.
- 9 Gordon Lafer, "What 'Right to Work' Means for Indiana's Workers: A Pay Cut," *The Nation*, January 11, 2012, available at <https://www.thenation.com/article/what-right-work-means-indianas-workers-pay-cut/>.
- 10 National Conference of State Legislatures, "Right-to-Work Resources," available at <http://www.ncsl.org/research/labor-and-employment/right-to-work-laws-and-bills.aspx> (last accessed May 2017).
- 11 Elise Gould and Will Kimball, "Right-to-Work' States Still Have Lower Wages" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2015), available at <http://www.epi.org/publication/right-to-work-states-have-lower-wages/>.
- 12 Gordon Lafer and Sylvia Allegretto, "Does 'right-to-work' create jobs? Answers from Oklahoma" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2011), available at <http://www.epi.org/publication/bp300/>.
- 13 *Ibid.*
- 14 Ross Eisenbrey and Teresa Kroeger, "A tale of two states (and what it tells us about so-called 'right-to-work' laws)," Economic Policy Institute, January 12, 2017, available at <http://www.epi.org/blog/a-tale-of-two-states-and-what-it-tells-us-about-so-called-right-to-work-laws/>.
- 15 Madland and Bunker, "Unions Make Democracy Work for the Middle Class"; Jonathan Booth and Mark Williams, "Union members are more likely to give to charity, and to give more when they do," London School of Economics US Centre, October 7, 2013, available at <http://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2013/10/07/union-members-charity-giving/>.
- 16 Madland and Bunker, "Unions Make Democracy Work for the Middle Class."
- 17 Phil Fishman, "Democracy, Union Made," *The American Interest* 3 (1) (2007), available at <https://www.the-american-interest.com/2007/09/01/democracy-union-made/>.
- 18 National Conference of State Legislatures, "Right-to-Work Resources," available at <http://www.ncsl.org/research/labor-and-employment/right-to-work-laws-and-bills.aspx> (last accessed May 2017).
- 19 U.S. Chamber of Commerce, "Workforce Freedom Initiative," available at <https://www.uschamber.com/workforce-freedom-initiative> (last accessed May 2017); Dan Carden, "Right-to-work tops Indiana Chamber of Commerce's agenda," *NWI Times*, November 21, 2011, available at [http://www.nwitem.com/business/local/right-to-work-tops-chamber-s-agenda/article\\_67471464-7b54-5715-9cf8-71008abff3fb.html](http://www.nwitem.com/business/local/right-to-work-tops-chamber-s-agenda/article_67471464-7b54-5715-9cf8-71008abff3fb.html).
- 20 Bill McKibben, "The Gang That Couldn't Lobby Straight," *The Huffington Post*, May 25, 2011, available at [http://www.huffingtonpost.com/bill-mckibben/the-gang-that-couldnt-lob\\_b\\_839047.html](http://www.huffingtonpost.com/bill-mckibben/the-gang-that-couldnt-lob_b_839047.html); J.D. Foster, "A Better Approach Than the Minimum Wage Distraction," *Above the Fold*, January 10, 2014, available at <https://www.uschamber.com/above-the-fold/better-approach-the-minimum-wage-distraction>; Amanda Ernst, "U.S. Chamber Of Commerce Opposes Federal Wage Hike," *Law360*, November 16, 2006, available at <https://www.law360.com/articles/13673/u-s-chamber-of-commerce-opposes-federal-wage-hike>; Danielle Kurtzleben, "Lots Of Other Countries Mandate Paid Leave. Why Not The U.S.?", *NPR*, July 15, 2015, available at <http://www.npr.org/sections/itsallpolitics/2015/07/15/422957640/lots-of-other-countries-mandate-paid-leave-why-not-the-us>; Jackson Lewis, "Recordkeeping Rule Must be Withdrawn, Employer Coalition Tells OSHA" (2014), available at <http://www.jacksonlewis.com/media/pnc/7/media.2557.pdf> (last accessed May 2017).
- 21 American Legislative Exchange Council, "Right to Work Act," available at <https://www.alec.org/model-policy/right-to-work-act/> (last accessed May 2017).
- 22 The Center for Media and Democracy, "ALEC & Workers' Rights," available at [http://www.alecexposed.org/wiki/ALEC\\_%26\\_Workers'\\_Rights](http://www.alecexposed.org/wiki/ALEC_%26_Workers'_Rights) (last accessed May 2017).
- 23 National Right to Work Committee, "Home," available at <https://nrtwc.org> (last accessed May 2017); Conservative Transparency, "National Right To Work Committee," available at <http://conservativetransparency.org/recipient/national-right-to-work-committee/> (last accessed May 2017); Mike Allen and Jim Vandehei, "The Koch brothers' secret bank," *Politico*, September 11, 2013, available at <http://www.politico.com/story/2013/09/behind-the-curtain-exclusive-the-koch-brothers-secret-bank-096669>.
- 24 Carl Deal and Tia Lessin, "The Next Phase of the Koch Brothers' War on Unions," *The Daily Beast*, December 22, 2014, available at <http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2014/12/22/the-next-phase-of-the-koch-brothers-war-on-unions.html>.

- 25 David Madland and Danielle Corley, "Unions Are Among the Very Few Interest Groups that Represent the Middle Class," Center for American Progress Action Fund, November 14, 2014, available at <https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/news/2014/11/14/101163/unions-are-among-the-very-few-interest-groups-that-represent-the-middle-class-2/>.
- 26 Richard Freeman and others, "What Do Unions Do for the Middle Class?" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2016/01/13/128366/what-do-unions-do-for-the-middle-class/>.
- 27 Jake Rosenfeld, Patrick Denice, and Jennifer Laird, "Union decline lowers wages of nonunion workers" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2016), available <http://www.epi.org/publication/union-decline-lowers-wages-of-nonunion-workers-the-overlooked-reason-why-wages-are-stuck-and-inequality-is-growing/>.
- 28 Richard Freeman and others, "Bargaining for the American Dream" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2015/09/09/120558/bargaining-for-the-american-dream/>.